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Dear District Residents 

  

This communication is to provide some additional information regarding the potential merger of our school district with 

the Arkport Central School District.  We have been able to hold three community meetings to talk about the merger 

process – one joint meeting with the Arkport Board of Education, one community meeting, and most recently during our 

district school board meeting.  I would like to thank those who have taken the time to attend one of these meetings.  

Gaining information, knowledge, and understanding regarding this process is vital in the decision-making process.  If 

you have been unable to attend one of the meetings, the information is posted on the school website (www.ccsdny.org).  

If you do not have internet access, please feel free to call the district office to request the information – please speak with 

Mrs. Karnes.  We will make arrangements to get you the information. 
 

Future of CCS 
 

Enclosed with this letter is a picture that is meant to illustrate the future options of our school district.  We stand at a 

cross-road with some very important decisions to make regarding the future of how our students will be educated and 

the variety of opportunities our students will have.  The immediate question is whether to merge our school district with 

Arkport CSD.  As with any proposed merger, the NY State Education Department (NYSED) guidelines require the 

districts select a method of merging the school districts.  These two options are Centralization or Annexation.  The boards 

of education must be in consensus regarding the method prior to a merger study being initiated.  One method must be 

selected.  We do not have the latitude to have the study “tell us” which option would be better. 
 

Merger – Centralization.   Centralization would literally create a brand-new school district and require that the newly 

combined district start from ground zero.  This would include a newly elected school board; new district policies and 

procedures; newly negotiated employment contracts; new name, colors, and mascot for the district; almost everything 

changes.  The pre-merged districts can agree to assurances, but there is not a guarantee that the new elected school board 

will follow through with all of the assurances. 
 

Merger – Annexation.  As has been characterized in our community meetings – this is a scary word for many residents 

in our school community.  It was even suggested that we call it “something else.”  However, NYSED does require 

specific terminology be used within the parameters of a school merger process.  The annexations that have been 

considered across New York have had the larger of the two districts being the “annexing” district and the smaller district 

being the “annexed” district.  Therefore, in our case Arkport CSD would be the annexing school district and Canasaraga 

CSD would be the annexed school district.  With an annexation, there are numerous things that remain the same.  The 

Arkport school board would remain as the governing leadership.  This would provide a level of accountability with 

regard to any assurances that would be considered by the two school districts.  The employment contracts of Arkport 

would remain in effect.  The faculty / staff from Canaseraga would be placed within the appropriate unit contracts.  The 
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name of the newly formed school district can be changed by action from the school board.  As with a centralization, the 

pre-merged districts can agree to assurances, but there is not a guarantee.  However, as was stated, there is an inherent 

accountability in having the same board members involved in the pre-merger process and the post-merger process.  When 

the previous annexation study was completed in 1997, there were multiple assurances that were agreed to by both boards 

of education.  Some of those include agreeing to a name change (Arkport-Canaseraga CSD), having the new student 

body select colors and a mascot, agreement on staffing for the newly formed district, and building use at both locations. 
 

Non-Merger Option – Tax Increases vs Cutting Opportunities.  School districts across NYS are faced with the very 

stark reality of balancing the education needs of the district and the reality of the tax cap calculation and state aid 

allocations that don’t cover the rising costs of doing business.  For example, for the 2017-18 school budget we have 

removed about $150,000 in potential expenditures and increased the amount of appropriated fund balance that will be 

applied as a revenue for 2017-18.  This action was taken to be sure we are able to meet the tax cap calculation (a 1.53% 

increase on the tax levy).  We were able to accomplish this for next year, but this is not something that is sustainable.  

As costs continue to escalate we will be forced to choose one of two options: increasing taxes or cutting opportunities.  

Increasing taxes isn’t a popular option, and cutting opportunities will take even more away from our students and mapper 

their readiness for the future.  This will also impact jobs among our faculty & staff in the district.  
 

Non-Merger Option – Tuitioning Students.  The other option is having our 7th through 12th grade students attend other 

school districts in the area.  Tuitioning our students to other school districts does require an annual contract with the 

receiving districts and a Canaseraga CSD payment for our students to attend those other schools.  Our district would be 

responsible for transporting our students.  The school district would remain as a public school district with our Pre-K 

through 6th grades attending in our school building.  This option would result in broad-reaching impact on jobs among 

our faculty & staff in the district – almost exclusively in our 7-12 program. 
 

Next Steps in the Process 
 

As you are probably aware, a large majority of residents (about 80% based upon a 2016 exit survey) in both communities 

believe that a merger between the Arkport and Canaseraga school districts is the right thing to do for our students and 

their futures.  Some differences of opinion arise when we discuss the merits of Centralization or Annexation.  Again, the 

reality is that the school boards need to come to a consensus regarding which merger method to select for a potential 

merger study.  Each board of education has been diligently trying to determine which method is best and will be supported 

in the communities.  The boards have been gathering feedback from community residents and listening at the community 

meetings that have been held.  The boards have tentatively set a target of coming to consensus regarding a merger method 

by their school board meetings to be held on April 6, 2017.  If the boards can reach a consensus, they would authorize a 

merger study to be conducted.  The merger study would take between 3-6 months to complete, with a series of community 

votes slated for around the opening of school or the early fall.  The earliest the districts could be merged would be July 

1, 2018. 

 

If you have further questions regarding the process or any of the components, please don’t hesitate to contact me at 

school or contact any of the Canaserga school board members: 
 

Mr. Richard Kinney Mrs. Sonja Robinson Mr. Jason Kernan Mrs. Nicole McIntosh Mrs. Fran Hoffman 

 

 

 
Chad C. Groff 
 

Chad C. Groff 
 

Superintendent of Schools 


